FACULTY SENATE MINUTES

November 6, 2007
President Mark Neupert called the meeting to order at 6:08 p.m.  All senators or alternates were present except Grant Kirby.  A quorum was determined.

Mark asked for a motion to insert a Provost’s Report in tonight’s agenda before the Report of the President’s Council delegate.  Motion was made and seconded for this addition to the agenda.  Vote was all ayes.
Approval of Minutes

The minutes of the October 2, 2007 meeting were approved as distributed.

REPORT OF OFFICERS
Report of the President – M. Neupert – Charges have been made to the Senate Standing Committees.

· Welfare:  Gregg Waterman, Chair

*  Make recommendations for the revision of the Annual Performance Evaluation Policy and the 

    APE form to incorporate results from the IDEA Center evaluation form instead of the 

 
    previously used evaluation tool.


*  Consider the possibility of evaluating performance of faculty advisors.  Determine how the 
 
    Annual Performance Evaluation Policy and the APE form would be modified to accommodate 
 
    the results of such an evaluation.

*  Explore the existing Part-Time Faculty Evaluation Policy and its application to adjunct faculty.  
    Recommend changes if needed.

· Rank, Promotion, and Tenure:  Chris Caster, Chair

*  Examine the PTR policy regarding the formation of committees.  Specifically, determine if 
 
    changes are needed in order to clarify how departments should form committees if not enough 
    departmental members are available.  Make recommendations to Senate.

*  Examine the Tenure Relinquishment Policy regarding inappropriate “age-based” language.  
 
    Consult with Ron McCutcheon of Human Resources.  Make changes and recommendations to 
  
    Senate.

· Academic Standards:  Hallie Neupert, Chair


*  Examine the Grade Change Policy.  Make changes and recommendations to Senate.

· Faculty Compensation Committee:  Brad Burda, Chair


*  Make recommendations to Senate regarding faculty salaries.


*  Work with administration to establish a new set of institutional comparators.

Mark Clark inquired about the delay in further work on the policies for librarians.  Mark Neupert responded that this work is on hold to see how the whole academic structure examination turns out.  Waiting to see if the librarians will be included in a school.
Senex has formed a Steering Committee for the examination of academic structure.  Committee members are LeAnn Maupin, Burt Clark, Joe Stuart, Sherry Yang, Randall Paul and Mark Neupert.  An email was sent to all faculty by Mark Neupert explaining what the committee is doing.  
Report of the Vice President – J. Zipay – First Academic Council meeting was held in October.  The main portion of the meeting was on the leadership issue at OIT.  Chancellor had visited Provost Woodall and asked him to remain on as Acting President.  Dr. Woodall has appointed Gary Naseth as Acting Provost.  

Questions were raised about the Associate Provost position and there was a discussion about moving some control and authority to the department chairs.  Compromise solution reached was to create two school councils, one for ETM and one for HAS.  Each school council selected a council chair, Brad Burda for HAS and Charlie Jones for ETM.  They will jointly serve as the Associate Provost with some signature authority.  Gary Naseth will draft responsibilities and assignments for the council chairs.  
Announcement was made that Beth Murphy is now the Director of Assessment.  Donna LaBudda is Director of Faculty Support which will cover issues like the graduate program, funded research, IDEA Center and adjunct training.
Brief discussion on faculty compensation and the possibility of some raises.

Advising Handbook has been sent to department chairs and is online.  
Overloads were discussed.  Last year overloads used $205,000.  Associate Provost approval will now be needed for more than one overload course per quarter.  Justification will be required to receive overload for 10 or fewer students.  When questioned about the adjunct budget, Acting Provost Naseth said that if the adjunct budget was used more, there wouldn’t be as much overload.  
REPORT OF THE PROVOST – Acting President Woodall reported that the OUS State Board met in November and had reports from the four strategic working groups.  Everyone will meet in December for a big strategic planning session; their goals are to figure out how to explore and remove barriers for students.  
The Governance Group will meet on the relationship between the Board, the Chancellor and the Presidents, and has questions about why the regional institutions don’t have very shapely focused missions and aren’t doing more to serve rural students.  
The Portland area higher ed group is interested in resolving fragmentation, lack of alignment, gaps in meeting needs in Portland and want to know what the OUS can do to more effectively work the economic needs of the region for research and work forces, especially the metropolitan area.
The Portfolio Group wants to examine strategically the contributions that each institution makes and examine policy choices they have related to financing and governance, and to ask what can we do better collectively than we do separately.
All these questions will impact smaller universities more than they impact larger universities.  The message that Dr. Woodall heard being talked about by the State Board is that small schools should grow their enrollment and stop being small schools.  Schools should figure out how to do a better job of being successful with the students they have.  Money is in the budgets this year for improving retention and improving the success of students to get degrees.  The Board will measure performance and set up standards and two years from now the money will be taken away from schools that do not improve.
The State Board has the authority to merge every school in the state into one university and the authority to shift resources between schools.  OIT needs to be sure that our community knows of the Board’s discussion.  Dr. Woodall feels that OIT has a distinct advantage over the regional schools with a sharply focused mission; we are focused on workforce.  He feels that OIT is in a strong position, but the challenge is that very few of our programs are inexpensive.
REPORT OF THE PRESIDENT’S COUNCIL DELEGATE – G. Naseth – No report.
REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES
Faculty Rank Promotion and Tenure – C. Caster – No report.
Welfare Committee – G. Waterman – No report.

Academic Standards – H. Neupert – No report.

Faculty Compensation – B. Burda – Last week Brad distributed to the Senate via email a report 
on the work the committee has done to date and that report is the basis for the committee’s 
recommendations.

*  Recommends that OIT faculty salaries reach 91% of comparator discipline averages by the end 
    of the biennium.  (Salary increase of 9.48% the first year [3% COLA + 6.48% market] and 
 
    4.25% the second year [COLA + market], not including OPE.)

*  Recommends that salary increases be awarded on a percentage basis rather than as a fixed sum 
 
    to avoid salary compression and preserve department salary differentials.

The committee was commended for their work and this report.  Motion was made and seconded 
to accept and support the Faculty Compensation Committee’s report on faculty salaries.  Motion 
passed with one abstention.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS – None.
NEW BUSINESS – Change to Senate Bylaws, Article VI, Section 1 – Change is needed to formally include a Report from the Provost after the Report from the Officers in the meeting agenda.  
Discussion was held about the need for a separate Provost Report when the Provost is a member of President’s Council and makes that report.  Mark stated that the President’s Council representative reports on the business of the President’s Council.  The Provost Report is information from the state level that faculty need to know.
Question was raised as to why the proposed agenda did not include a report from the IFS representative?  The omission was an oversight.  Motion was made and seconded to include the IFS report in the agenda.  Vote was all ayes, motion passed.

Question was asked why Reports of special or ad hoc committees was being deleted from the agenda.  Following a discussion of this, motion was made and seconded to leave this item on the agenda even though there are currently no special or ad hoc committees.  Vote was all ayes to keep on the agenda.
Motion was made and seconded to accept the proposed agenda as amended.  Vote was unanimous, motion approved.

BYLAWS OF THE FACULTY SENATE OF OREGON INSTITUTE OF TECHNOLOGY
     Article VI:
ORDER OF BUSINESS AND RULES OF PROCEDURE

     Section 1:
At regular meetings of the Senate, business shall be conducted as follows:

1.
Call to order


2.
Call of the roll.


3.
Determination of a quorum


4.
Approval of the minutes


5.
Reports of officers


6.
Report of the Provost


7.
Report of the President’s Council Delegate.


8.
Reports of standing committees


9.
Reports of special and ad hoc committees.

10.
Unfinished business


11.
New business


12.
Report of the AOF representative


13.
Report of the IFS representative


14.
Report of the Fiscal Operations Advisory Council representative


15.
Report of the Administrative Council Delegate

16.
Report of the ASOIT delegate


17.
Open Floor Period


18.
Adjournment

REPORT OF THE AOF REPRESENTATIVE – T. Thompson – AOF met October 20, 2007.
· UO:    faculty have received their salary adjustments:  2% COLA, + 2% merit + possible 1%
· OSU:  Provost continues to promise good raises, but details are sketchy

· SOU:  Union in salary negotiations
· EOU:  No president search currently under way.

                 Union contract settled; union dues are 1.4% of salary
                 45% FTE enrollment is in Distance Education
· PSU:    First salary proposal by administration unacceptable
                  Only about 30% of faculty is now tenured / tenure track
PERS Board currently has one of the largest reserves in the country; no one is talking about what will be done with the excess money.  The money belongs to the Tier One people.  
REPORT OF THE IFS REPRESENTATIVE – M. Sevigny – The October meeting of IFS was held at Portland State University.  Kirby Dyess is the new president of the state Board.  Only three of the eleven Board members are from outside the greater Portland area.
The February legislative session is expected to be brief.  Higher education will pursue the $3.5 million OIT bond, among other issues.

PSU is working with community colleges to offer four-year degrees on the community college campuses.

The Chancellor reported that the PSU presidential search is underway and progressing; EOU’s search is on hold.  He said that “it’s too soon to start a search at OIT.  The campus and community need to go through the grieving process.”
The Governor is going to appoint a task force on public safety on campus with the focus on mental health and mental health services.
REPORT OF THE FOAC REPRESENTATIVE – S. St. Clair – No report.
REPORT OF THE ADMINISTRATIVE COUNCIL DELEGATE – T. Richey - No report.
REPORT OF THE ASOIT DELEGATE – C. Frazier – ASOIT will hold a club/advisor training on Nov. 13th.   Smoking forum will be Monday, Nov. 19th, to discuss smoke free vs. smoker friendly campus.  Still tabulating student survey results.  Will have a float in the Snowflake parade.
OPEN FLOOR PERIOD – Questions were brought up about faculty promotion / tenure / fixed term contracts.  OIT is starting to hire more people on fixed-term contracts rather than tenure track.  Tenure is required for promotion to Associate Professor so until a person is put on tenure track, they are basically marking time, and could do that for a number of years with no benefit of any kind, no eligibility for promotion or tenure.  
In the past, at OIT tenure has not always been tied to promotion.  However, now that we seem to be moving away from hiring people on tenure track, it might be wise to look at whether or not tenure should be required at the Associate Professor level.  As stated in the OAR’s, a person can be on a fixed-term contract for a period of seven years without eligibility for promotion.  Mark stated that this item would be looked at this year.
ADJOURNMENT – The meeting was adjourned at 7:35 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,

Gregg Waterman, Secretary
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